Patient Forum Minutes
19th November 2013

Attendees: Iris Connaughton, Marion Thompson, Moyra Carey, Liz Johnston, Shelagh Muggeridge, Carl Harris, Steven Mahoney, David Burton, Terence Cook, Edward Goldring, Linda Chapman, Steven Chapman, Hugh Axton, Colin Hampson-Evans, Alice Hartley, Colin Hartley, Brenda Donald, Cynthia Rosser, Linda Ridgeway & Wendy Hunt
Dr C Mah – GP Partner

Mrs L Betts – Practice Manager

Miss R Halpin – Assistant Practice Manager

Apologies: Ruth Pascoe, Mike Rose, Lawrence Stroud, Beatrice Stroud, Edwina Russell, Christine Brownridge, Patricia Scanlon, Ann Whittington, Peter Norris and Sue Falconer

1. Matters arising from the minutes of the last meeting

None

2.  Feedback from members of the Deal Health Patient Forum
Ms Rosser explained to the members that at the recent Deal Health Forum they had three members of the Deal Nursing Team speak to them about the services provided at Deal Hospital.   She informed the group that there is a 24hr service liaising with the larger hospitals and discharging patients, and the aim of the beds in Deal Hospital is to get patients ready for going home.  She explained that there are 26 rehab beds at Deal Hospital and three Macmillan beds.
Ms Rosser informed the group that Roz Spinks from Healthwatch also spoke at their recent meeting.  Roz asked the group to give feedback on the services that they felt local people required.   Ms Rosser added however that the group were concerned with how to get feedback about services required from the larger population and in particular people who don’t access health services often.
3. Outcome of this year’s patient survey and formulation of action plan
Lesley explained to the group that we now have the results of our annual patient survey.  Based on the results, the surgery is required to come up with an action plan with the help of the patient forum group.  

Before this year’s questionnaire results were discussed, Becky gave feedback to the group on last year’s action plan.  Last year we had three actions; our first one was to increase the number of patients who used our online appointment service, and to improve the reliability of this service.  Becky explained to the group that we now have 4026 patients who are registered for online appointments, however when we looked at the number of appointments booked online in a two month period, it was only 2.6% of the total appointments booked.  This year we included a question which asked patients who have not registered for online appointments, why they did not use the online services, and most people do not use the service because they do not own a computer, or they would prefer to do things in person.  Becky explained that this was positive as it means that the reasons that people are not using the service, are not related to the actual software, which was previously cited as the reason it was not used.    Becky informed the group that she and Lesley have recently been to a conference where were informed that our system suppliers will be making access to our online services much easier and it will also be making the registration process a lot easier.  However Becky did tell the group that we will still require patients to bring in photographic ID before they register as this is to ensure patient confidentiality, as eventually patients will be able to access their medical record via the same login as online appointments.

Our second action last year was to keep the surgery/telephones open between 1-2pm.  We have been doing this now for several months and think that it has been a positive change.  The receptionists also feel that since the change it is less busy at 2pm, as we have not been closed.

Our third action was to move one receptionist from the desk to medical records in the mornings, to take all of the telephone calls that used to be taken on the desk, so that patients can speak to a receptionist at the desk without the distraction of telephones ringing.  Our receptionists feel that since this change, they are now able to give patients their full attention and this is far more productive.

Lesley explained that she and Becky had read through the patient survey in detail and had some suggestions on what could be included in this year’s action plan;
Questions 2/3/4/5/6&7 focussed on access to appointments.   The results to these questions were not as good as other questions, and therefore Lesley and Becky feel that this topic should be part of this year’s action plan.   Lesley informed the group that we have a number of different appointments available, some which can be booked in advance, some 24hrs ahead, some 48hrs and some emergency slots, but yet there is still dissatisfaction with access to appointments.  Lesley explained that there is currently a national problem with demand and practices need to be looking at need vs. want, as these two are not the same.    There is not a simple solution to this problem, but Lesley, Becky and the doctors are going to look at various options to tackle this problem because there is simply not the capacity to meet demand without new systems being developed.  

Questions 20/21 & 23 focused on whether patients were aware of services such as electronic prescribing, online repeat prescription ordering and online appointments and there were still quite a few people who were not aware of these services, or not using them as often as we would like.  Part of this year’s plan could be to promote the use of these services more.  The aim of these services is to save patient’s time and make access to the surgery easier, and therefore it is prudent that patients are aware of the services and then it is up to them if they choose to use them.  
Question 22 asked patients whether they have visited our practice website, and 54% of respondents had not. Lesley informed the group that our Practice Website has the most up-to-date information about the surgery and the services we provide and therefore we would like to encourage patients to use this and it will be part of the year’s action plan.  We are aware that not everyone has access to the internet and therefore we also produce a practice newsletter and have a practice leaflet.  
Lesley explained to the group that question 25 in the questionnaire looked at whether or not patients knew that they could self-refer to a number of NHS services.  The results showed that very few patients knew about this, and therefore this could form part of this year’s action plan as self-referring to services saves patients a lot of time as they do not need to make an appointment with a doctor, and it will usually mean that a patient is seen quicker as they have not had to wait for an appointment with a doctor.  If patients self-refer to services, it also means that the appointment that they would have made to obtain a referral from the Doctor, can be used for patients who do need to be seen.
Most of the members were given a copy of this year’s questionnaire results at the meeting, and Becky will email copies out to everyone with an email address.  Lesley asked the group to look at the results and if they have any feedback or further ideas for our action plan, they should contact Becky or Lesley by 13th December.
4. Future developments – Dr Mah
Dr Mah spoke to the group and the theme of his discussion was how can improve the system with the limited resources that we have.  

He said that it was previously thought that the government knew best about the health service, but the thought now is that patients know best.  However patients now don’t know what to say as they are not used to being asked, yet patient feedback is vital for the health service to be successful.  

Dr Mah asked the group “what does good look like” with a particular focus on patient access.  He added that the doctors and staff at the surgery do not have time to sit and think how we could make it better, and therefore patient input is extremely important.

The members of the group stated that they felt dialogue was extremely important between medical professionals and patients.  They also added that compassion, and treating people with respect is extremely important to patients.

Dr Mah asked the group “What is urgent?” he explained that everyone has a different perception of urgent and therefore this is very difficult to manage.  He added that we cannot increase the number of phone lines that we have, but asked the group “how can we make a better system?” with the existing phone lines we have.  Some of the group asked whether or not our telephones could have a queuing system, however Lesley explained that there is already a queuing system in place.  She explained that once you have got through to the automated message, you are in a queue even though it does not tell you.    She added that if you get an engaged tone, you are not in the queue, and there cannot be a queuing system as this point as you have not through to the practice telephone system.  Some of the group felt that there was a problem with the current phone system, they thought that you did not get an engaged tone before the auto attendant, but rather it rings.  This should not be happening and Lesley will look into this.   Lesley reiterated that if you ring the surgery and it is engaged, you are not in the queuing system, but if you ring and get the auto attendant and then select an option, you are then in a queue.
Some of the group said that some of the receptionists are not as friendly as they could be.  Dr Mah explained to the group that research has shown that when people are under stress, the first thing that goes is their kindness; people keep their efficiency but may not be as kind as they could be.  He added that the GPs at Balmoral are looking at how to manage assessing clinical need, rather than want.  Dr Mah continued to tell the group that the problem is that there is not the capacity for want and the receptionists are not clinically trained so are not in a position to make the decision.  They then get effectively stuck in the middle and this is why they become stressed.

Dr Mah concluded by saying that we need to make the health system work, and then we can say to the government “It’s working, please leave things us to run it” and patients are vital in achieving this as they know what is best for the system.

It was decided that a suggestion box would be placed in the waiting room to start encouraging patients to provide the surgery with more feedback and Lesley and Becky will be going through all of the patient comments from the questionnaires to see what they are able to improve. 
5. AOB
i) Terms of reference
Lesley explained that it has been a while since the group looked at the Patient Forum Group Terms of Reference, and therefore it was decided that these would be sent out to members, and if anyone has any feedback or disagreements with the terms they should feedback to Lesley or Becky by 13th December.  We will put this on the next agenda to be discussed.
Date of next meeting: 4th March 2013

If you ever de register from the practice or wish to leave the patient forum group, we would be grateful if you could let either Becky or Lesley know.  We do not access the medical records of any of the patient forum group members and therefore we would not know if someone has de-registered from the practice, unless you inform us.

